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USDA’s Farm Service 
Agency Expands 
Bridges to Opportunity 
Nationwide 

The U.S. Department of Agriculture’s 
(USDA) Farm Service Agency (FSA) 
announced the expansion of a unique 
service for farmers and ranchers. 
FSA’s Bridges to Opportunity program 
provides a one-stop-shop that 
connects producers with resources, 
programs and educational services 
offered across the department, as well 
as from other USDA partner 
organizations. Bridges to Opportunity, 
which currently provides enhanced 
customer support to more than 
150,000 customers in 20 states, will 
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expand to serve customers across the 
country before the end of the month 
using fiscal year 2016 funds.   

FSA’s presence in over 2,100 county 
offices, in nearly every rural county, 
puts the agency in a unique position to 
partner with non-governmental 
organizations to reach thousands of 
agricultural producers who can benefit 
from the programs and 
services.  Bridges to Opportunity 
allows FSA employees to search and 
obtain a list of all local, state, regional 
and national organizations that may be 
able assist local producers with their 
specific need. For example, FSA’s 
Houston County office in Texas 
partnered with many agricultural 
organizations to serve producers 
affected by severe drought.  When 
drought-stricken agricultural producers 
came to the county office looking for 
assistance, FSA employees were able 
to provide traditional services, such as 
the Livestock Forage Program and the 
Emergency Loan Program 
administered by FSA, as well as 
connect local farmers with local, 
regional, and national organizations 
that provide drought assistance and 
education.  

Bridges to Opportunity was developed 
by FSA to provide producers with a 
more comprehensive customer service 
experience by connecting them with 
other USDA agencies and nonfederal 
partners. Through Bridges to 
Opportunity, FSA county office 
employees have the tools to connect 
farmers, ranchers and anyone 
interested in agriculture with 
customized expertise on topics ranging 
including organic production, beginning 
farmer resources, integrated pest 
management, disaster assistance, 
conservation practices, agricultural 
educational courses, loans, grants and 
other financial assistance that can 
start, grow or benefit farming and 
ranching operations.  

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/ga


For more information about Bridges to 
Opportunity, please contact your local 
FSA county office.  

 

 

USDA Announces Additional Financial Incentives for 
Conservation Reserve Program Participants to Improve 
Forest Health and Enhance Wildlife Habitat  

In an effort to improve wildlife habitat and the health of private forest lands, the U.S. Department of 
Agriculture (USDA) Farm Service Agency (FSA) announced additional incentives available for 
Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) participants to actively manage forest lands enrolled in the 
program.  

Under the provisions of the 2014 Farm Bill, $10 million is available nationwide to eligible CRP 
participants. Those selected will be encouraged to thin, prescribe burn or otherwise manage their 
forests in order to allow sunlight to reach the forest floor. This will encourage the development of 
grasses, forbs and legumes, benefitting numerous species including pollinators and grassland-
dependent birds such as the northern bobwhite.  

Eligibility is limited to landowners and agricultural producers already enrolled in CRP with 
conservation covers primarily containing trees. Incentive payments, not to exceed 150 percent of 
the cost to implement a particular customary forestry activity as described, have been established. 
CRP participants meeting eligibility requirements and interested in making offers to participate 
should visit their local FSA county office.  

For more information about FSA conservation programs, visit the FSA County Office at the local 
USDA service center or go to www.fsa.usda.gov/conservation.  

 

Organic Producers and Handlers May Apply for Certification 
Cost Share Reimbursements; Expanded Eligibility for 
Transition and State Certification Cost 

Starting March 20, 2017, organic producers and handlers will be able to visit over 2,100 USDA 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) offices to apply for federal reimbursement to assist with the cost of 
receiving and maintaining organic or transitional certification. 

USDA reimburses organic producers up to 75 percent of the cost of organic certification, but only 
about half of the nation’s organic operations currently participate in the program. Starting March 20, 
USDA will provide a uniform, streamlined process for organic producers and handlers to apply for 
organic cost share assistance either by mail or in person. 

USDA is making changes to increase participation in the National Organic Certification Cost Share 
Program (NOCCSP) and the Agricultural Management Assistance Organic Certification Cost Share 
Program, and at the same time provide more opportunities for organic producers to access other 
USDA programs, such as disaster protection and loans for farms, facilities and marketing. 
Producers can also access information on nonfederal agricultural resources, and get referrals to 
local experts, including organic agriculture, through USDA’s Bridges to Opportunity service at the 
local FSA office. 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/conservation


Historically, many state departments of agriculture have obtained grants to disburse 
reimbursements to those producers and handlers qualifying for cost share assistance. FSA will 
continue to partner with states to administer the programs. For states that want to continue to 
directly administer the programs, applications will be due Feb. 17, 2017.    

Eligible producers include any certified producers or handlers who have paid organic or transitional 
certification fees to a USDA-accredited certifying agent. Application fees, inspection costs, fees 
related to equivalency agreement/ arrangement requirements, travel/per diem for inspectors, user 
fees, sales assessments and postage are all eligible for a cost share reimbursement from USDA. 

Once certified, producers and handlers are eligible to receive reimbursement for up to 75 percent of 
certification costs each year up to a maximum of $750 per certification scope—crops, livestock, wild 
crops and handling. This announcement also adds transitional certification and state organic 
program fees as additional scopes. 

To learn more about organic certification cost share, please visit www.fsa.usda.gov/organic or 
contact a local FSA office by visiting http://offices.usda.gov. 

 

USDA Makes it Easier to Transfer Land to the Next 
Generation of Farmers and Ranchers 

Allows for Transfer of Certain Conservation Reserve Program Land to New Farmers; Provides 
Priority Enrollment in Working Lands Conservation Programs   

U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) is offering an early termination opportunity for certain 
Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) contracts, making it easier to transfer property to the next 
generation of farmers and ranchers, including family members. The land that is eligible for the early 
termination is among the least environmentally sensitive land enrolled in CRP.  

Normally if a landowner terminates a CRP contract early, they are required to repay all previous 
payments plus interest. The new policy waives this repayment if the land is transferred to a 
beginning farmer or rancher through a sale or lease with an option to buy. With CRP enrollment 
close to the Congressionally-mandated cap of 24 million acres, the early termination will also allow 
USDA to enroll other land with higher conservation value elsewhere.  

Acres terminated early from CRP under these land tenure provisions will be eligible for priority 
enrollment consideration into the CRP Grasslands, if eligible; or the Conservation Stewardship 
Program or Environmental Quality Incentives Program, as determined by the Natural Resources 
Conservation Service.  

According to the Tenure, Ownership and Transition of Agricultural Land survey, conducted by 
USDA in 2014, U.S. farmland owners expect to transfer 93 million acres to new ownership during 
2015-2019. This represents 10 percent of all farmland across the nation. Details on the early 
termination opportunity will be available starting on Jan. 9, 2017, at local USDA service centers. For 
more information about CRP and to find out if your acreage is eligible for early contract termination, 
contact your local Farm Service Agency (FSA) office or go online at www.fsa.usda.gov/crp.   
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USDA Announces Enrollment Period for Safety Net Coverage 
in 2017 

Producers on farms with base acres under the safety net programs established by the 2014 Farm 
Bill, known as the Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC) or Price Loss Coverage (PLC) programs, can 
visit their local FSA office to sign contracts and enroll for the 2017 crop year. The enrollment period 
will continue until Aug. 1, 2017.  

Since shares and ownership of a farm can change year-to-year, producers on the farm must enroll 
by signing a contract each program year.   

If a farm is not enrolled during the 2017 enrollment period, the producers on that farm will not be 
eligible for financial assistance from the ARC or PLC programs for the 2017 crop should crop prices 
or farm revenues fall below the historical price or revenue benchmarks established by the program. 
Producers who made their elections in 2015 must still enroll during the 2017 enrollment period.  

The ARC and PLC programs were authorized by the 2014 Farm Bill and offer a safety net to 
agricultural producers when there is a substantial drop in prices or revenues for covered 
commodities. Covered commodities include barley, canola, large and small chickpeas, corn, 
crambe, flaxseed, grain sorghum, lentils, mustard seed, oats, peanuts, dry peas, rapeseed, long 
grain rice, medium grain rice (which includes short grain and sweet rice), safflower seed, sesame, 
soybeans, sunflower seed and wheat. Upland cotton is no longer a covered commodity. For more 
details regarding these programs, go to www.fsa.usda.gov/arc-plc.  

For more information, producers are encouraged to visit their local FSA office. To find a local FSA 
office, visit http://offices.usda.gov. 

 

New Actively Engaged Provisions for Non-Family Joint 
Operations or Entities 

Many Farm Service Agency programs require all program participants, either individuals or legal 
entities, to be “actively engaged in farming”. This means participants provide a significant 
contribution to the farming operation, whether it is capital, land, equipment, active personal labor 
and/or management. For entities, each partner, stockholder or member with an ownership interest, 
must contribute active personal labor and/or management to the operation on a regular basis.  

The 2014 Farm Bill established additional payment eligibility provisions relating to the farm 
management component of meeting “actively engaged in farming”. These new provisions apply to 
joint operations comprised of non-family members or partners, stockholders or persons with an 
ownership in the farming operation. Effective for 2016 and subsequent crop years, non-family joint 
operations are afforded to one member that may use a significant contribution of active personal 
management exclusively to meet the requirements to be determined “actively engaged in farming”. 
The person or member will be defined as the Farm Manager for the purposes of administering these 
new management provisions.    

In some instances, additional persons or members of a non-family member joint operation who 
meet the definition of Farm Manager may also be allowed to use such a contribution of active 
personal management to meet the eligibility requirements. However, under no circumstances may 
the number of Farm Managers in a non-family joint operation exceed a total of three in any given 
crop and program year.  

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/arc-plc
http://offices.usda.gov/


 

USDA Expands Grasslands Conservation Program to Small-
Scale Livestock Producers 

Helping Dairy, Beef and Other Producers Protect Working Grasslands in 43 States   

USDA will accept over 300,000 acres in 43 states that were offered by producers during the recent 
ranking period for the Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) Grasslands enrollment with emphasis 
placed on small-scale livestock operations. Through the voluntary CRP Grasslands program, 
grasslands threatened by development or conversion to row crops are maintained as livestock 
grazing areas, while providing important conservation benefits. Approximately 200,000 of the 
accepted acres were offered by small-scale livestock operations.  

The most recent ranking period closed on Dec. 16, 2016, and included for the first time a CRP 
Grasslands practice specifically tailored for small-scale livestock grazing operations to encourage 
broader participation. Under this ranking period and for future periods, small-scale livestock 
operations with 100 or fewer head of grazing cows (or the equivalent) can submit applications to 
enroll up to 200 acres of grasslands per farm. Larger operations may still make offers through the 
normal process. USDA met its goal of 200,000 acres under this small-scale initiative. The new 
practice for small-scale livestock grazing operations encourages greater diversity geographically 
and in all types of livestock operations. Visit http://go.usa.gov/x9PFS to view the complete list of 
acres accepted by state.    

Participants in CRP Grasslands establish or maintain long-term, resource-conserving grasses and 
other plant species to control soil erosion, improve water quality and develop wildlife habitat on 
marginally productive agricultural lands. CRP Grasslands participants can use the land for livestock 
production (e.g. grazing or producing hay), while following their conservation and grazing plans in 
order to maintain the cover.   

Small livestock operations or other farming and ranching operations interested in participating in 
CRP Grasslands should contact their local FSA office. To learn more about FSA’s conservation 
programs, visit www.fsa.usda.gov/conservation. 

 

2017 Acreage Reporting Dates 

In order to comply with FSA program eligibility requirements, all producers are encouraged to visit 
their  local FSA County Office to file an accurate crop certification report by the applicable deadline.  

The following acreage reporting dates are applicable:  

March 15, 2017     Cabbage (Planted 10/1-2/20), Onions (Planted 10/21-2/1), Pecans  

May 15, 2017        Sweet Corn (Planted 8/26-5/15), Tobacco, Tomatoes (Planted 8/16-4/5)   

July 15, 2017         All other Crops                 

August 15, 2017   Tomatoes (Planted 7/1-8/15)  

The following exceptions apply to the above acreage reporting dates:  

http://go.usa.gov/x9PFS
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/conservation


 If the crop has not been planted by the above acreage reporting date, then the acreage 
must be reported no later than 15 calendar days after planting is completed.   

 If a producer acquires additional acreage after the above acreage reporting date, then the 
acreage must be reported no later than 30 calendars days after purchase or acquiring the 
lease. Appropriate documentation must be provided to the county office.   

 If a perennial forage crop is reported with the intended use of “cover only,” “green manure,” 
“left standing,” or “seed,” then the acreage must be reported by July 15th. Noninsured Crop 
Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) policy holders should note that the acreage reporting 
date for NAP covered crops is the earlier of the dates listed above or 15 calendar days 
before grazing or harvesting of the crop begins. For questions regarding crop certification 
and crop loss reports, please contact  FSA office at Phone.  

 

USDA Announces Streamlined Guaranteed Loans and 
Additional Lender Category for Small-Scale Operators 

Options Help More Beginning, Small and Urban Producers Gain Access to Credit  

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) announced the availability of a streamlined version of 
USDA guaranteed loans, which are tailored for smaller scale farms and urban producers. The 
program, called EZ Guarantee Loans, uses a simplified application process to help beginning, 
small, underserved and family farmers and ranchers apply for loans of up to $100,000 from USDA-
approved lenders to purchase farmland or finance agricultural operations.   

A new category of lenders will join traditional lenders, such as banks and credit unions, in offering 
USDA EZ Guarantee Loans. Microlenders, which include Community Development Financial 
Institutions and Rural Rehabilitation Corporations, will be able to offer their customers up to $50,000 
of EZ Guaranteed Loans, helping to reach urban areas and underserved producers. Banks, credit 
unions and other traditional USDA-approved lenders, can offer customers up to $100,000 to help 
with agricultural operation costs.  

EZ Guarantee Loans offer low interest rates and terms up to seven years for financing operating 
expenses and 40 years for financing the purchase of farm real estate. USDA-approved lenders can 
issue these loans with the Farm Service Agency (FSA) guaranteeing the loan up to 95 percent.   

More information about the available types of FSA farm loans can be found at 
www.fsa.usda.gov/farmloans or by contacting your local FSA office.   

 

Disaster Set-Aside (DSA) Program  

FSA borrowers with farms located in designated primary or contiguous disaster areas who are 
unable to make their scheduled FSA loan payments should consider the Disaster Set-Aside (DSA) 
program.  

DSA is available to producers who suffered losses as a result of a natural disaster and is intended 
to relieve immediate and temporary financial stress. FSA is authorized to consider setting aside the 
portion of a payment/s needed for the operation to continue on a viable scale.  

Borrowers must have at least two years left on the term of their loan in order to qualify.   

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/programs-and-services/farm-loan-programs/index


Borrowers have eight months from the date of the disaster designation to submit a complete 
application. The application must include a written request for DSA signed by all parties liable for 
the debt along with production records and financial history for the operating year in which the 
disaster occurred. FSA may request additional information from the borrower in order to determine 
eligibility.   

All farm loans must be current or less than 90 days past due at the time the DSA application is 
complete. Borrowers may not set aside more than one installment on each loan.   

The amount set-aside, including interest accrued on the principal portion of the set-aside, is due on 
or before the final due date of the loan.   

For more information, contact your local FSA farm loan office.  

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 

 


